NSW DIVER TAX 
Mike Davey from Jetty Dive - Coffs Harbour, Peter Hitchins from SWR Dive Centre and myself (Michael McFadyen – representing the Scuba Clubs’ Association of NSW - SCAN) met with Ian Macdonald, Minister for Primary Industries on Tuesday 13 September 2005. This meeting was also attended by John Tingle, MLC, who organised the meeting and Steve Kennelly, Chief Scientist from Fisheries and an adviser from the Minister's office. 

The meeting opened with Mr Tingle giving an overview of the reasons behind the need for a meeting which was that the Minister and Fisheries needed to hear first hand the views of divers and the dive industry on the proposal to introduce a grey nurse shark (GNS) diving tax. 

Mike Dave then put our view which was basically that we did not believe it was fair to tax divers to dive with GNS, that the prime threatening impact was commercial and recreational fishing and that diving in general had no adverse impact on GNS. He also outlined the huge amount of assistance that many dive shop operators and divers gave to Fisheries, not just for GNS but for other research projects. He said that this was unlikely to be given in the future if we were charged to dive with GNS. This would end up costing Fisheries more than what was raised as they would now have to pay normal charter rates for boats and hire additional trained divers to assist with their diving. 
Mike also stated that the numbers being used by Fisheries for people diving with GNS (as presented at previous meetings with Bill Talbot from Fisheries) was hugely overstated and that there was no way that the amount of money being talked of would be raised. He also pointed out that it was also likely that in places like Byron Bay and Coffs Harbour where lots of backpackers dive (and who are very price dependent), the number of dives done each year would reduce dramatically if they had to pay a fee of the size proposed, thus further reducing the amount of money collected. He also indicated that we believed that far stronger protection was needed to stop the killing of GNS. 
There was also some discussion about The Arch at Shellharbour and we stated that we did not believe that it was an aggregation site and that theoretically, every person diving Bushrangers Bay would need a licence. 
Michael McFadyen then stated that it was believed that the Dr John Stevens report (which was commissioned by the Minister) should be released to the public. He also added that that from what SCAN had learnt about it, the proposals contained in that report should be implemented as this would provide greatly increased protection for the aggregation sites. Every report into GNS deaths had concluded that the key threatening impacts were commercial and recreational fishing and beach netting. The key to increasing GNS survival was to attack these impacts and reduce or eliminate them. 
The Minister then spoke about the proposed breeding program. He later spoke in more detail. A summary of all this is: 
• Eggs will be collected from live GNS in Western Australia as well as probably South Africa. WA has already given its approval. 
• The eggs (around 40) will be removed just prior to hatching from both uteruses. 
• They would be placed in some sort of container with a fluid (who knows what - they have no idea yet) that mimics uterus fluid. 
• The GNS once hatched would be moved to individual containers to stop them eating each other. 
• They would be fed some sort of food that is yet to be determined (may be fish, rabbit pellets - again who knows). 
• Manly Aquarium will be heavily involved and we assumed that this is where the work will be carried out. 
• This was an expensive project. 
• Some funding was coming from Federal Government. 
• NSW had to provide dollar for dollar to get the Federal funds. 
Michael asked why they thought that they could raise GNS from eggs when the aquariums in Queensland, Victoria and NSW that have GNS have only ever had eight live births and all of these died. There was no real answer to this. 

The Minister advised that no longer would there be a tax (or as he preferred to call it, a levy) to dive with GNS. Instead, it was proposed to implement a fee for scuba diving. This would mean that any person scuba diving in NSW, no matter what the location, would require a licence. This would be similar to the current fishing licence. It would be available for similar periods. Costs were not specifically stated, but it was implied that it would be the same as fishing licence. This money would be placed in a Trust and that would be spent at the discretion of a committee comprising an independent chair and scuba divers (perhaps 10 people). Apart from an amount that would be quarantined for the egg research, the rest could be spent as decided by the committee (eg education, buy out of fishing licences in and around critical habitat zones and even artificial reef creation). He said that he would be announcing this decision later in the week (he did not, it was announced in NSW on 22 September and only appeared in one Brisbane paper and on the ABC Radio news on 24 September). 

We again stated that we did not agree with this and that the amount of money that would be collected would not be much. We also pointed out that unlike fishers and spearfishers who pay a tax, we did no harm to fish with our activities. 

Peter advised that the problem was that people were still fishing in aggregation zones . The Minister asked if these were reported but we pointed out the rules only prohibited fishing if they were anchored. Most people just pull up and fish exactly the way they used to, except they do not anchor. This is legal. The Minister did not seem to know this. 

The Minister also said that he hopes to use dollars from fishers for GNS protection but that it is up to the fishing trust committee to decided this as he 

cannot direct them to do it. An aside to this, SCAN has now learnt that they are funding a project to tag blue gropers in Clovelly and Gordons Bay to find their movement patterns. This is to cost $200,000. This would have to be the most ridiculous and unneeded scientific study ever carried out as any diver in NSW could tell them that blue gropers do not move away from their home territory. Why is this money not been spent on GNS research? 

The Minister then asked for numbers of divers in NSW. We advised him that there is no accurate way to determine this figure as huge numbers of people who may identify as divers in a survey are, in our experience, not active divers. Some figures were mentioned. 

The talk again went to the number of divers visiting GNS aggregation areas. In particular, the Minister raised Magic Point and said that 480 people dived there every weekend (I am sure that this was the figure he stated but it does not correspond with the total of 15,000 pa unless you assume that only 60% of weekends are diveable). Michael pointed out that there is not even this number of available seats on dive charter boats in Sydney each weekend. He stated that the real figure was probably about 50 a weekend over the whole year. He also advised that as a group, both SCAN and the dive industry members represented at this meeting agreed that there was a problem at Magic Point and that some dive operators were not following the code of practice. We stated that we believe that at this one location (which Michael pointed out was only the size of the Minister's office) the GNS are being threatened by the large numbers of divers (mostly inexperienced) that visit the site. It was also pointed out that every other GNS aggregation area is huge in size, mostly bigger than 5 or 6 football fields. We did not believe that a problem existed at any other site other than Magic Point. Support was given for further protection for this dive site. 

Peter raised some matters about the research he and his late father Noel had assisted Fisheries in conducting. This had given insights into GNS behaviour when near aggregation areas and how it appears they travel fairly quickly between these sites. This showed that while the GNS may be under threats at other locations, primarily this is when travelling and is only for a short period of time as they seem to move from one site to another. 

Finally, we summarised that: 

• scuba divers were the best friend of GNS 

• the assistance of divers and dive shop owners was worth more than the money Fisheries would raise from a licence 

• we believed that the primary way to stop the extinction of GNS is to stop fishing within 1500 metres of aggregation areas 

• restrictions on divers at Magic Point were needed 

• no restrictions on divers were needed anywhere else in NSW 

• we did not believe that scuba divers should have to pay a fee to look at GNS 

• we did not support a scuba diving fee at all 

• that if a licence fee was introduced, it had to be less than a fishing licence as we do not harm or kill animals at all 
As can be seen from this summary of the meeting, at no time did anybody support the scuba diving tax. This is contrary to claims made by the Minister 

that “senior diving industry representatives….expressed support for the proposal” when he announced the tax on 22 September 2005. 

What can you do? Email the Minister at office@macdonald.minister.nsw.gov.au or the Premier of NSW at thepremier@www.nsw.gov.au and tell them what you think of this proposal. 

